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	To:
	Housing Panel

	Date:
	4th March 2019

	Report of:
	Head of Service, Housing and Property

	Title of Report: 
	Options for the establishment of a Council run Letting Agency


	Summary and recommendations

	Purpose of report:
	To explore the option of developing a council-run letting agency.

	Key decision:
	No

	Executive Board Member with responsibility:
	Councillor Linda Smith, Deputy Leader ( Statutory) Leisure and Housing needs

	Corporate Priority:
	Meeting Housing Needs

	Policy Framework:
	Housing and Homelessness Strategy 2018-21

	Recommendation:That the Panel resolves to:

	1.
	Note the content of the report and the recommendation that it is not feasible to develop a Council-run lettings agency in current private sector market conditions.


	Appendices

	None.
	


Introduction 
1. A Council motion in February 2016 “Tackling Oxford’s unaffordable private rented sector” tasked the City Executive Board with considering setting up a new letting agency owned and operated by the Council.  This work had not been taken forward, in part, because of the Council’s focus on establishing a housing company. The rationale for considering setting up such a lettings agency would be to drive up standards in the local private rented sector, and operate as a not for profit service for the benefits of residents.

2. This proposal was supported by the Panel, and it was agreed that a report on options for a council owned lettings agency would be considered at the Panel meeting on 4 March 2019.
3. This report explores the options for establishing full management Council-run letting agency to help boost supply to prevent homelessness and improve conditions in the private rented sector to meet housing needs. The establishment of a lettings agency was last examined by the Housing Panel in January 2014 – see background paper.
4. In 2014, the Panel agreed:

a. That it was not appropriate for the Council to establish a Local Letting Agency with the purpose of driving up housing standards in the private rented sector in the City;

b. That the Council should further consider alternative approaches to this, that would seek to achieve the same policy objective through different means and to refer this to the Board Member for Housing
Background and Context
5. The Council’s private rented access scheme called Home Choice was established in 2003 and currently:

· Facilitates over 100 new lets a year aimed at preventing homelessness; with nearly 2000 people helped into the private sector since the start of the scheme;
· Sustains over one thousand households with a yearly budget of £780k to cover 8.6 staff, deposits and bonds, rent in advance, discretionary top ups;

· Offers a free service for landlords that ranges from tenant find and support through to rent guarantee managing agents;
· The scheme continues to maintain a trustworthy reputation with local landlords and agencies.
Developments since 2014 which have boost supply and improve the conditions of the PRS
6. Since officers last reported to this Panel in 2014, there have been many changes:
· As a result of Welfare Reform and subsequent policy changes, the gap between Local Housing Allowance and market rents has worsened, and is now at least 20%.  
· The Oxford Rent Guarantee Scheme (ORGS) was established in late 2016 and this, combined with the work of a PRS Procurement Officer who works exclusively outside of Oxfordshire, currently sees the rate of new lets achieving beyond the annual target of 100. The ORGS transfers a substantial financial risk to the Council (as it guarantees the rent and provides a top up for the first year) and the work of the housing coaches improves the tenants’ housing and work opportunities in the long term.
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· Lets via agents have dropped to around a third of all new lets.

7. In terms of PRS standard, the Council has a strong national reputation for intervening in the PRS to improve conditions:

· It carries out proactive inspection programmes targeting properties with energy performance certificates with F and G rating and identifying and dealing with “Beds in Sheds”.

· 13 agents have joined the Council’s voluntary accreditation scheme.  
· Continuation of licencing and planning rules for Houses in Multiple Occupation
· In addition the Government has or will introduce further laws which include protection from retaliatory eviction, boosting safety compliance, to the banning of tenant fees, and establishing redress and regulation of landlords and agents. 

Consideration of setting up a new lettings agency
8. The local letting agent market is an industry built on volume. It requires a steady throughput of new tenancies to keep money coming in. The current slowdown in the market, and the slowing pace of rent increases, are already squeezing margins. A new entrant like a council run agency would struggle to build a critical mass of business (200 in management) over a two year period.

9. The main risk is that the benefit system no longer supports low-income tenants to pursue their own, unmediated pathways through the rental sector. Welfare Reform is undermining the economics of the bottom end of the PRS, with longer-term impacts that are not yet well understood. The Local Housing Allowance (LHA) functions as a remarkably crude form of rent control, with consequences that are proving punishing to tenants.  
10. The Oxford April 2019 LHA rates are below in bold  followed by the 30% and 50% percentiles of market rent showing the LHA rate if Government had continued using this indexing model to set the rate from 2014.  Figures are taken from Valuation Office Agency’s December 2018 figures.  This demonstrates that even the lowest-end of the private sector market is beyond the LHA level.
	Bed Size
	Room
	Studio
	One
	Two
	Three
	Four

	LHA
	£371
	£711
	£711
	£836
	£1000
	£1300

	30%
	£475
	£764
	£764
	£915
	£1150
	£1600

	50%
	£571
	£895
	£1000
	£1200
	£1440
	£2200


11. Crucially, although there are some London Borough lettings schemes in operation, all are dependent on significant subsidy to operate and no known Council run letting agency makes a surplus by rehousing low income renters.

12. Many Council run schemes have been withdrawn as the cost of delivery escalates with small numbers of landlords coming on board with alternative demand markets and smaller % fees as rents would be sub market on affordability grounds leading to higher cost of delivery ratios.

13. In terms of standards, the Oxford Environmental Health Team are nationally recognised for their proactive PRS service and the private rented sector safety team believe an in-house agency would add little or no value to drive up standards within the City.  

14. Officers would welcome, along with other good agents, the model used by the devolved Governments of Wales and Scotland where local authorities ensure that agents abide by legislation, employ qualified staff and follow redress schemes.
15. In November 2018, officers submitted a major bid to the Housing Ministry’s Rapid Rehousing Pathway (RRP) Fund, which offered revenue funding during 2019/20 for a range of initiatives including

· Somewhere Safe to Stay (SStS) – assessment and short term accommodation hubs based on the No Second / No First Night Out service model

· Navigators – to provide joined-up support for individuals, particularly chronic and entrenched rough sleepers, throughout their journey from the street to long term, sustainable accommodation options

· Local Lettings Agencies – to help clients to access accommodation in the Private Rented Sector (PRS)

· Supported Lettings – provision of floating support for tenancy sustainment

16. We received confirmation in February 2019 that our bid to be an “Early Adopter” for ‘Navigators’ has been successful. Our bid for the three other elements was not accepted in this first round, and in the case of Somewhere Safe to Stay we understand that this was due to our not being able to provide the service immediately, e.g. in the quarter following bid submission. However, we have had positive feedback on the bid and officers are hopeful that we will be successful in the second round which is expected in the final quarter of 2018/19 but at the time of writing had yet to be announced.

Options 
Option 1 - Setting up of a council scheme

17. The additional service of a full management letting agency is estimated to have an annual, recurring cost in the region of £200k a year, which may generate 40-60 extra new lets a year, if the main demand market is aimed at low income renters. 

18. The estimate is arrived at based on the initial costs of the Oxford Rent Guarantee in 2016 covering extra 2.5 FTE, back office support and promotional spend. 
19. The organisational changes, whilst not insurmountable, would be considerable.  For example, it would require additional insurance cover, specialist staff training, negotiation of pay and conditions, compliance with current regulation including the financial conduct authority if commission is sought as well as fees and fair trading governance.
Option 2 – No Change to current Delivery
20. Given that the development of ORGS and the work of the out of area procurement officer has brought lets back within target, supply is currently in line with expectation and the team are doing well in terms of meeting housing need by preventing many families from becoming homeless.

21. Standards across the private sector in Oxford are generally considered to be high and recognised nationally as such and the development of a council-letting scheme will not further drive up standards.
22. Given that current business is meeting both of these critical issues, combined with the subsidy required to set up such a scheme, it is not recommended by officers in the current climate.  This should only be reconsidered should the private sector market collapse.
Conclusion

23. The PRS is complex and evolving which requires ongoing assessment.  The intervention of a council run letting agency is considered at best to have a marginal impact on both supply and improving property conditions for the LHA market and therefore it is recommended that this is not further considered unless there is a dramatic change in market conditions damaging our ability to secure and sustain new lets.
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